We had a very successful Space Medicine Association annual meeting in Boston with over 200 present at the luncheon.  Our speaker was Sunita Williams who made a fantastic presentation on her recent spaceflight to the International Space Station (ISS). Especially interesting was her running the Boston Marathon on the ISS treadmill. Suni is a Navy test pilot with over 2770 hours flight time in over 30 different aircraft (mostly helicopters). She became a NASA astronaut in 1998 and is currently the Deputy Chief of the Astronaut Office. As a member of the International Space Station Expedition 14 and 15, she logged 195 days in space which is a female spaceflight duration record. She performed 4 spacewalks with over 29 hours EVA time (a female EVA record only recently broken by Peggy Whitson). She also was a Navy diver and spent 9 days on the floor of the Atlantic Ocean in project NEEMO.

The Hubertus Strughold Award is presented each year to a member of the Space Medicine Association for dedication and outstanding contributions in advancing the frontiers of Space Medicine, and for sustained contributions to furthering the goals of the Space Medicine Association. The recipient of the 2008 Strughold Award which was presented at the meeting was Dr. Richard Jennings.


Dr. Jennings graduated from Oklahoma State University and the University of Oklahoma School of Medicine. He completed residency training in obstetrics and gynecology at the University of Oklahoma Tulsa Medical College and practiced for eight years in Stillwater, Oklahoma. In 1987, he completed a residency in aerospace medicine at Wright State University. He is a diplomat of the American Board of Preventive Medicine in Aerospace Medicine and the American Board of Obstetrics and Gynecology. 

Richard served as a NASA Johnson Space Center flight surgeon from 1987-1995 and was the Chief of the Flight Medicine Clinic and Chief of Medical Operations-Space Shuttle. During this time, he was the crew surgeon or deputy crew surgeon on 15 Shuttle missions and provided direct mission support to 45 Shuttle flights. He has served as the President of the AsMA, the Space Medicine Association, and the Society of NASA Flight Surgeons. 


In 1995, he joined the University of Texas Medical Branch in Galveston where he currently serves as the residency director of the UTMB/NASA Aerospace Medicine Residency program and director of Clinical Preventive Medicine. He is currently involved with the International Artificial Gravity research project at UTMB. He still provides astronaut gynecological care and consultation services at the Flight Medicine Clinic at the Johnson Space Center. He also coordinates the Wyle Laboratories/UTMB physicians that support NASA at the Gagarin Cosmonaut Training Center in Star City, Russia. He is the medical director for Space Adventures where he consults in commercial spaceflight space medicine. He served as the crew surgeon for Drs. Greg Olsen and Charles Simonyi on their Russian Soyuz flights to the International Space Station and is currently assigned to the Russian Soyuz TMA flight of Richard Garriott. 

Dr. Marc O'Griofa received the Jeff Myers Young Investigator Award after a review of 182 candidate papers which were submitted. His paper and presentation at the meeting was entitled "Sleeping Through the Martian Sol" and described the results of circadian shifting based upon Martian timelines in a Northern Canadian Mars Expedition analogue environment.
A special award, the President's Lifetime Achievement in Space Medicine, was presented to Dr. Igor Goncharov from the Institute of Biomedical Problems (IBMP) in Moscow, Russia. Dr. Goncharov received his M.D from the Moscow Medical Institute in 1967 and joined IBMP in 1972 where he has been involved in over 100 spaceflight launch and landings. He currently is the Director of Spaceflight Medical Operations at IBMP and Co-Chairman of the U.S.-Russian Space Medical Working Group. He supports launch, in-flight medical care and monitoring (including EVA), landing recovery, and post-landing rehab. He has published over 120 articles on space medicine in the Russian literature. Dr. Goncharov received a standing ovation for his remarkable achievements and the tremendous help that he has given to the U.S. participants while in Russia. Igor was also made an honorary member of the Space Medicine Association.

I continue to believe that space exploration, space medicine and the Space Medicine Association are at an important crossroads with a glorious successful past and an equally exciting future which includes the finishing of the Shuttle program, continued participation in the International Space Station, developing the Constellation program with a return to the Moon (and eventually on to Mars), and commercial space flight development. Our organization is likewise oriented in both directions. The panels sponsored by the Space Medicine Association this year reflected this with overflow attendance at both the Space Medicine History panel and the series of panels on future Lunar EVA.
We had a fantastic Space Medicine History panel that the SMA sponsored that was very well done and very well received. We are trying very hard to continue to improve our archives of the organization. The web site has been very valuable in acting as an electronic depository in this regard. We are obtaining oral histories from several of our emeritus members and we are trying to put together an organizational history of the SMA. We are especially interested in finding information and developing biographies on the past recipients of the Strughold Award. If any members can help us with this, please let me know.
We have obtained, with great effort using the Freedom of Information Act, the Department of Justice files concerning the investigation of Dr. Strughold. I and many others have closely examined them and we have all concluded that they confirm that Dr. Strughold was never involved in any war atrocities. This was announced at the Aerospace Medical Association annual business meeting by the Chairman of the AsMA Archives Committee, Dr. Stan Mohler.

We sponsored six panels and endorsed six panels at the meeting this year (this was a record number of space medicine presentations and sponsored panels). I attended most of the panels and they were well attended (many were standing room only) and the speakers were quite excellent. 
Panels that were sponsored this year: 

-Decision Support in Space Medicine and Health Care

-ISS Research Results

-Lunar Surface Operational Challenges

-Lunar Surface EVA – Suit Confirmation Testing in the 1g

Environment

-History of Space Medicine – Formative Years at NASA

-Commercial Space Flight
Panels that were endorsed this year:

-Sensorimotor Risks of Lunar Exploration Missions

-Keeping the Focus on Humans in Space

-ESA Medical Operations

-Research in Space Medicine Hardware

-Medical Challenges Related to the Space Flight Environment

-Research in Analogue and Simulated Space Flight Environments

We are already beginning to organize the sponsorship of 10 panels (another record) for presentation next year in Los Angeles. Following are the panels that we are attempting to organize along with the panel chair. If anyone is interested in being a part of one of these panels, then please contact the panel chair:
-Space radiation (Jeff Jones)

-Fatigue & Circadian Challenges (Smith Johnston)

-Advanced Diagnostic Ultrasound Microgravity (Doug Hamilton)

-History of Space Medicine (Art Arnold)

-Commercial Space (Vernon McDonald)

-Psychosocial & Behavioral (Smith Johnston)

-Space Medicine Grand Rounds (Jan Stepanek)

-Evidence Base (Doug Hamilton)

-ISS Research Results (Genie Bopp)

-Space Medicine Operational Challenges (Smith Johnston)

We have produced two very important position papers which have been approved and passed unanimously by the AsMA Council this year. These can be accessed on the web site and have been published in the journal. The Long Duration Spaceflight paper is oriented towards the AsMA membership to increase their awareness of this rapidly developing project which is being followed with great interest. Another paper concerning the critical need to restore funding for Life Science Research on the International Space Station is directed towards the general public and Congressional funding. We have also reintroduced the Space Medicine Association Reports on the back pages of the journal to highlight the multiple areas of space medicine that our members are involved in. The Executive Committee is now discussing the formation of a Space Medicine Association Award for Journal Publication that will be awarded yearly.
We are continuing to develop the web site - please visit it and contribute material for us to upload. The space medicine bulletin board accessed from the web site allows us to place an unlimited volume of material (photos, video, Powerpoint presentations, and documents) to be available to any member. Please consider making electronic material donations to this web site. You can do so by sending it to me on a CD or e-mailing me at mcamp@1starnet.com. The website has enormous potential for the future as a center-point of information and allowing us to communicate with our members. We have now posted the pictures from the May meeting on the web site where they can be downloaded. We are also developing a new section entitled "Classics of Space Medicine". This will have all of the articles from the Journal of Aviation Medicine (the predecessor of ASEM) in .pdf format that pertain to space medicine from 1965 and earlier. They will be grouped into categories (selection standards, radiation, physiology, acceleration research, weightlessness research, etc.) and can be downloaded.
We have recently established an education account, currently $18,000, which will be used to fund a yearly scholarship that we have created (the Jeffrey R. Davis Scholarship) beginning in May 2009 and to fund the yearly Jeff Myers Young Investigators Award. We are very appreciative to the corporate and individual donors who have made this possible (Wyle Labs, Jeff Davis, Jeff Myers, Dwight Holland, and Jon Clark). Please consider a donation to this education fund as it greatly encourages our younger future members.

Our financial status is very healthy due to the enormous effort by our recent past presidents and the generous donations from our corporate donors. Our treasurer, John Charles, reported over $14,000.00 in our general fund which is separate from the educational fund of $18,000.00. Our Secretary, Vernon McDowell, reported that we currently have 152 members (and a lot more if people will catch up with their dues!). This includes 9 student members (an important category as this is our future) and 18 lifetime members. The Lifetime Membership is a new category that is only $250.00 and makes it a lot easier on our Secretary and Treasurer in record keeping. Lifetime certificates were handed out at the meeting along with new active member certificates. If any current members do not have a membership certificate and would like one, please contact Doug Hamilton.

Also at the meeting, we announced the newly elected officers which were Pat McGinnis as President-Elect, Karen Mathes as Secretary, and the two new Members-at-large, Sam Strauss and Mark Edwards. The gavel was then passed to our in-coming President, Genie Bopp, who has labored tiredlessly over the past four years as an officer of the organization and has been instrumental in all of the organization's recent accomplishments.

Captions
Figure 1. 
Sunita Williams speaking on "Recent Experience on the International Space Station".

Figure 2.
Dr. Richard Jennings receiving the Hubertus Strughold Award from Dr. Smith Johnston.

Figure 3.  
Dr. Richard Jennings, the receipient of the Hubertus Strughold Award speaking on his experience in space medicine. At the head table from left to right are the Space Medicine Association officers, Dr. Mark Campbell (President), Genie Bopp (President-Elect), Dr. Vernon McDowell (Secretary) and Dr. John Charles (Treasurer). In the foreground is our speaker, astronaut Sunita Williams.
Figure 4.   
Marc O'Griofa received the Jeff Myers Young Investigators Award. Presenting the award is Dr. Jeff Myers.

Figure 5. 
Dr. Igor Goncharov receiving the Lifetime Achievement Award in Space Medicine by the President, Dr. Mark Campbell.

Figure 6.
Appreciation awards were given to our generous corporate donors, George Melton, who is the CEO and President of Wyle and Bob Ellis, the Group President of Wyle Integrated Science and Engineering.
